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Members Present:

Michael Kastner, Chair
Joseph Radtka, Board Member

Jon Garner, Board Member

Gregory Schott, Board Member

Charles Kruger, Board Member

Absent: 
Keith Horton, Board Member

DLLR Officials & Staff Present: 

John Papavasiliou, Assistant Commissioner, Home and Mechanical Boards
Jessica Carter, Assistant Attorney General 
Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Officer
OTHERS PRESENT:  


Dale Troll, MDPT 


Jon Sargeant, Joyce Agency


Jim Berndt, MD PHCC
Dick Wagner, J. Richard Wagner PE, LLC
CALL TO ORDER: 

Chair, Michael Kastner, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Plumbing to Order at 11:19 a.m.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA 

Upon Mr. Kruger’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the proposed agenda with following additions: Delaware Backflow Issue, Propane Gas Fitter Certificate, Energy Code Update, Viega, LLC, and Maryland State Licensing Exam Follow-up.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Schott’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously entered into Executive Session at 10:34 a.m., in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202, in order to consider advice provided by Counsel regarding license applications.  Upon completion of the session, the Board convened to the public meeting at 11:19 a.m.  

APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF EXECUTIVE SESSION

The members reviewed the minutes of the Executive Session held on December 18, 2014.  Upon Mr. Schott’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session minutes as written.
The members considered the findings of the January 15, 2015 Executive Session.  Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Schott’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES   

The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held December 18, 2014.  Upon Mr. Kruger’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes as written.      

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT

Mr. Radtka presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:
PLUMBING COMPLAINTS

Closed Complaints

Investigation

Precharge


Plum-150031


Plum-150021

Plum-140023 (Re-Open Case)

Plum-150050


Plum-150047

Plum-150059

Plum-150058


Plum-150049




Plum-150052




Plum-150053





Plum-150057
Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Schott’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report.

REVIEW OF EXAMINIATION STATISITICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 

PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for November, 2014: 
            Plumber

     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	         2
	           1
	       1
	     50%  

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	       39
	          11
	     28
	     23%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	         0
	           0
	       0
	   100%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	       16
	           7
	       9
	     29%

	                              TOTAL
	       57
	19
	     38
	     33%


Mr. Papavasiliou reported that 57 candidates were tested in December, 19 passed, 38 failed with a 33% passing rate. Since January of 2014, the passing rate is 37%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 35%.  There are currently 12,991 active licensees.
OLD BUSINESS

A. Delaware Backflow Issue 

Mr. Kastner had requested for Ms. Bailey to follow-up on the backflow continuing education issue at the December 18th Board meeting. Mr. Papavasiliou read Ms. Bailey’s response regarding Delaware’s continuing education regulations.  In Ms. Bailey’s response, she stated, “You will note that in the proposal the Board requires a curriculum vitae or resume from their instructors but I do not see where the instructor has to be a licensee as required in Maryland. Please bear in mind that our reciprocal agreement with Delaware is for initial licensure.  I know that a licensee would eventually renew their licensee so their continuing education requirements should mirror ours, but is this issue worth jeopardizing our reciprocity with a neighboring State? ” 

Mr. Kastner stated that the issue is whether or not individuals who are training or teaching backflow are licensed plumbers.  Maryland states that you have to be a plumber to teach backflow.  Delaware states that their trainers do not have to be certified as licensed plumbers. Mr. Schott requested that Mr. Wagner send to the Board a copy of the ASSE. Mr. Wagner stated that the ASSE has in their standard an outline for the course and who teaches the course.  Mr. Garner inquired also whether or not their instructors have to be trained in ASSE unlike our instructors who are required to be licensed plumbers. Mr. Kastner stated that the Board is concerned that they do not meet the qualifications to train these courses.  Mr. Kastner requested for Ms. Bailey to contact Delaware to inquire as to whether or not their instructors are backflow certified and licensed plumbers.           

B. Propane Gas Fitter Certificate 
Mr. Kastner requested for the Board to submit questions by the next scheduled meeting to Ms. Bailey regarding any proposed changes to the propane gas fitter statute.  Any proposed changes will be discussed at the next scheduled meeting.          
C. Energy Code Update 
Mr. Kastner stated that DHCD had proposed COMAR 05.02.07 Maryland Building Performance Standards.   He stated that the amendments the Board voted not to adopt at the October 16th meeting was not changed in their proposal.  Mr. Kastner requested whether or not there were any comments submitted on behalf of the Board. Mr. Kastner requested for Ms. Bailey to follow-up with DHCD regarding COMAR 05.02.07 proposed changes as previously discussed at the October 16th Board meeting.    
D. Viega, LLC
Mr. Kastner stated to the Board that Bob Radford from Viega, LLC sent an e-mail dated December 16, 2014, regarding the Boards approved language correction that had been revised based on the 2012 business meeting minutes.  AAG Carter recommended to the Board that if there was a correction to be made then the Board would require a motion to correct the 2012 minutes.  AAG Carter also stated that the Board should request that Ms. Bailey confirm whether or not there was an error to be corrected in the previous minutes.  Mr. Kastner requested that the 2012 minutes be presented to the Board by the next scheduled meeting in order to confirm whether or not a correction should be made to the minutes.     

E. MD  State Licensing Exam Follow-Up
Mr. Kastner stated to the Board that correspondence was received from Timothy Adkins, MERCO Mechanical dated on December 16, 2014 regarding Maryland State Licensing exam. Mr. Kastner referred the follow-up e-mail to Mr. Adkins questions to be discussed with Mr. Radtka.  A response to Mr. Adkins e-mail will be sent prior to the next scheduled meeting. 
NEW BUSINESS
None.

CORRESPONDENCE

A. Water Meter Installation Licensing Requirements
Mr. Kastner stated that the Board received correspondence from Tammy Austin, Corporate Paralegal – Litigations/Claims dated January 2, 2015, regarding water meter installation licensing requirements.   Mr. Garner stated the installation is through the water authority then we do not install it.  Mr. Schott stated that they can install meters but when it gets into backflow then there is a separate issue.  Mr. Kastner stated that he will prepare and discuss this issue with Ms. Bailey prior to sending Ms. Austin a response to her inquiry.     

B. Minor Plumbing Repairs
Mr. Kastner stated that he received correspondence from Kelly Coleman dated December 22, 2014, regarding minor plumbing repairs.  Ms. Coleman asked whether or not a license was needed in order to do minor plumbing repairs such as repairing a leaky pipe or faucet.  AAG Carter stated that “minor plumbing repairs” is defined in COMAR 09.20.01.01C(3) and “incidental plumbing services” is defined in COMAR 09.20.01.01C(5).  In accordance to Maryland Business Occupations and Professions §12-301(e), “this section does not apply to an individual who, without compensation, provides plumbing services that the Board defines by regulation to be only incidental plumbing services. (f) this section does not apply to an employee of a building owner, manager, or maintenance company who provides plumbing services that the Board defines by regulation to be only minor plumbing repair services.”  Mr. Papavasiliou suggested that we request for Ms. Coleman to clarify the question.  Mr. Kastner requested for Ms. Bailey to send an e-mail to Ms. Coleman requesting for more information.  
COUNSEL’S REPORT

None. 
CHAIR’S REPORT

None.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Mr. Papavasiliou stated to the Board that he apologizes on behalf of Ms. Bailey that she could not be present for the Board meeting today due to a personal matter.  He thanked AAG Carter for attending on behalf of the Boards AAG Kinstler.  Mr. Kastner also thanked Mr. Papavasiliou and AAG Carter for their attendance at the meeting.          
ADJOURNMENT

Upon Mr. Schott’s Motion, Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously carried to adjourn meeting at 12:21 p.m.
_________________________



__________________________

Michael Kastner, Chair




Date

Without Corrections ______



With Corrections ______ 

